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Minutes

	Meeting:
	Parents Associations Consultation Group
	Date:
	 13 May 2013

	Location:
	Meeting rooms 5 and 6, SACE Board of South Australia
	Time:
	 12.00 – 1.30pm


	 No.
	Item

	1
	Attendees

Paul Kilvert, Chief Executive, SACE Board of South Australia (Chair)
Ann Bliss, Federation of Catholic School Parent Communities (SA)

Jenice Zerna, SA Association of School Parent Clubs Inc.

Lisa Hunt, Isolated Children’s Parents Association (via telephone)
Frankie Bray, SA Association of State School Organisations Inc.

Andrew Green, Manager, Communications, SACE Board of SA

Jill Freear, Media and Communications Coordinator, SACE Board of SA

Nancy Schupelius, Manager, Professional Learning and Networks, SACE Board of SA

Susan Lohmeyer, Executive Coordinator, SACE Board of SA



	2
	Invited guests
Jan Raymond, Executive Manager, School Assessment Services, SACE board of SA

Lisa Wills, Special Provisions and Verification, SACE Board of SA

Kerry Pienaar, Information Analysis and Reporting, SACE Board of SA


	3
	Minutes of the last meeting / agenda for this meeting
The minutes of the last meeting held on 25 February 2013 were accepted without change. 

No other business was included on the agenda. 

	3
	Identification of key issues           
3.1  Special Provisions policy review
The Chair provided an overview of the main business for the meeting, which was to seek feedback from the Parents Associations regarding the review of the Special Provisions policy. The Chair and Executive Manager, School Assessment Services, provided the following background:

· The SACE Board is committed to ensuring that the Special Provisions policy provides for equitable and consistent access to Special Provisions for students. 

· The focus of the review is to ensure equity and consistency in the application of the policy. One mechanism is to include a range of evidence in support of an application for Special Provisions, including medical and school reports. 
· In 2011 the review of the Commonwealth Disability Discrimination Act and Standards commenced. It was determined that it was therefore timely for the SACE Board’s Special Provisions review to commence once the outcomes of the national review were known. 

· After an extensive period, with the work of the national review likely to continue, the Board determined to proceed with the review of Special Provisions, however, to confine the review to operational parameters rather than to the policy basis itself. 

The Project Officer, Special Provisions and Verification, outlined the procedure for the consultation and made the following introductory points:

·   The assessment of a Special Provisions application takes account of a range of evidence, including school reports. The outcome of an application is not dependent on any one element or diagnosis. The same applies for students on negotiated education plans. Although this doesn’t automatically qualify them for Special Provisions, the full range of evidence would be considered in support of an application.  
· In response to a query from a member of the group, it was confirmed that Special Provisions can be granted in respect of both assessment and curriculum. It was noted that schools should be aware of the Special Provisions policy and its application. 

· For school-assessed tasks, the school is responsible for determining Special Provisions; for external assessment, the SACE Board is the responsible determining body. It was noted that 90 per cent of Special Provisions applications to the SACE Board relate to written examinations. 
The group was provided with the following documents, and asked to respond to a series of focus group questions which had been provided to the group prior to the meeting:
Special Provisions Policy (current)

Special Provisions student flyer

Overview of the Special Provisions review

Focus group questions 

Responses to the focus group questions are provided below. 

Question 1. Before being invited to this meeting, were you and/or parents in your association/education community aware of the Special Provisions policy and procedures for application? How did you/others become aware of the Special Provisions policy and procedures for application?
· One member indicated that she had no awareness of the Special Provisions policy and procedures. She intended seeking feedback from members of her association. 

· A member suggested that awareness of parents with children who had long-term disabilities was likely to be greater than that of parents who may need to access SP for a one-off or unexpected event. This member emphasised that although parents are their child’s advocate, they cannot be expected to advocate on behalf of their child if they are unaware of policies and procedures. It is up to the school to provide information directly to the parents. 
· A member indicated she had limited awareness of the policy and procedures, and suggested that the school was the primary place for parents to access information – not the SACE website. 

· A member indicated she was aware of the policy and procedures through a fellow parent, although she was unaware of the extent of information that is included on the SACE website until accessing it for this meeting.  She further indicated that parents represented by her association are likely to be provided with information about Special Provisions through the governing sector body, if their child boards at a school. 
In relation to the Terms of Reference for the review (included in the overview of the Special Provisions Review provided to members prior to the meeting), the Chair asked members to indicate what improvements could be made to the timely provision of information about Special Provisions – should information go to the parents associations, or directly to parents through the school? 

The Chair also indicated that the current policy is based on the partnership between the SACE Board and schools. By asking schools to forward applications to the SACE Board (for school-assessment) the SACE Board is aware of any issues that may require attention. 

These comments related to question 3:

What could the SACE Board provide to students and families to increase awareness of the availability of Special Provisions, the process for applying for Special Provisions, and the basis for determining eligibility.
Responses were as follows:

·  One member emphasised that information should be provided through the school but there need to be mechanisms for ensuring the school provides the information to parents. Other members of the group agreed. 
· A member also emphasised that the primary client of Special Provisions is the student and their family – advice and information should go directly to the student and family. She suggested that it is the SACE Board’s role to provide generic information on the policy and procedures, and the school’s role to provide specific information to applicants when preparing an application. 

·  All members emphasised that parents trust the school to provide them with information about relevant policies and procedures. Parents do not know what they don’t know. 
· A member suggested that an easily accessible and well-presented package of information would be useful; they could be kept at the school and presented to parents when necessary. 

· A member indicated that schools also need to ensure that all staff in a school who are likely to be approached by parents seeking information on SP need to be aware of the policy and procedures. 

Question 2: Prior to being invited to this meeting, were you familiar with the Student Information Flyer on Special Provisions? How useful did you find this document in outlining the availability, grounds and principles of Special Provisions in the SACE?  

· One member felt that while all the necessary information was provided, it was basic in nature and would need to be supplemented for parents seeking to make an application on behalf of their child. 
· A member felt that the wording under How do I apply? (page 2) should be amended as it does not reflect an appropriately pastoral approach: the “responsibility” for making an application does not always rest with the student. In essence, making an application for Special Provisions relies on the collegiate relationship between the parent and the school. Accountability should be reflected in the partnership between the school and the parent/student. The following text was suggested: “The responsibility for making an application for Special Provisions rests with you and your family in collaboration with your school.”

· Members also commented on the timing for distribution of such information, and felt that general information should be provided to students in Year 10, with more explicit information provided at a later stage. 

· It was also noted that no information was given on how students/parents can appeal a decision re their application or to whom an appeal would be made. 
Questions 5 and 6: Are the principles on page 1 and 2 of the [Special Provisions] policy clear and easy to understand? Are there any particular aspects that are unclear? 
Policy principle 1 states “That students whose capacity to participate in an assessment is adversely affected in a significant way by illness, impairment, or personal circumstances are eligible to access the most appropriate, fair and reasonable alternative arrangements”. Does this principle, together with other information in the policy, provide enough clarity as to which students may be eligible for Special Provisions?

· Members felt that the policy principles were clear. One member wondered if persons reading it “cold” would fully understand the principles in context.

· Clarity was sought regarding the use of “all assessments” [principle 2] and whether this included exams/assessments undertaken by students in home schooled environments, for example. 

· One member indicated that policy principle 3 required clearer definitions, e.g. “accredited” may not be understood by all parents. 

ACTION: Given time constraints, the group agreed to provide further detailed feedback on the policy principles, as well as the policy in general, but particularly 5.2.1, 5.3.1 and 5.3.2, including any feedback from members of their respective associations. Members are also asked to note question 7, and provide feedback. Feedback to be provided to any of the following:

susanl@saceboard.sa.gov.au
kerryp@saceboard.sa.gov.au 

lisaw@saceboard.sa.gov.au 
Question 10: Currently Stage 2 students with long term conditions have two opportunities for receiving feedback about their eligibility for Special Provisions at Stage 2, i.e. at the end of Year 11 and part way through Term 1 of Year 12. Does this seem like an appropriate time frame? 
· One member felt that the end of Semester 1 in Year 11 would be a better time, as it would inform student subject choice. This would also help parents’ and students’ well-being, knowing that they were eligible for Special Provisions before commencing Year 12. 
· In response, the Executive Manager, School Assessment Services, explained that Special Provisions eligibility is subject-dependent, i.e. one form of Special Provisions is relevant for Maths while a different form of Special Provisions is relevant for English. As such, subjects need to be known before an assessment of eligibility can be made. 

· A member indicated that an assessment of eligibility for Special Provisions may differ from advice provided by the school in relation to the school-assessed tasks. Members were asked to consider how the SACE Board could support teachers and schools so that students know what to expect when they are considering applying for Special Provisions, in order to prevent any possible contradictory advice. 

The Chair thanked members for their input and the wealth of knowledge and experience that had informed the discussion. He reiterated that the members of the group were an invaluable resource for informing the development of SACE policy and procedures. 
Ann Bliss responded by thanking the Chair on behalf of the parents associations for his leadership of the group. She indicated that the group has been a very useful and productive model of collaboration and thanked the Chair for the partnership between the parents associations and the SACE Board. 
3.4 SACE Board – schools communication and engagement
This item was deferred to the next meeting. 

	4
	Next Meeting

Week beginning 5 August – date to be confirmed. 

	5
	Date of Distribution
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